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Abstract 
Engaging undergraduate nursing students in research is essential to promoting evidence-informed nursing, but can prove 
challenging. The purpose of this article is to highlight key experiences of four undergraduate nursing students who are 
enthusiastic about research with the potential to inform the education and training of undergraduate nursing students in 
research. Analysis of our own experiences emphasized that enthusiasm for research is promoted by the following factors: 
love of learning, opportunities for collaboration, support, confidence, overcoming research related challenges, research 
visibility and realizing the impact of research. Research related challenges and the invisibility of research served to 
diminish our enthusiasm. From these observations, we concluded that to promote nursing student enthusiasm for research, 
opportunities for exposure to research need to be available, allowing students to grasp the nature and impact of nursing 
research. More studies are needed to assess the research experiences of undergraduate nursing students. 
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Introduction 
Evidence-informed nursing is an ongoing process that integrates research evidence, clinical expertise, client preferences 
and other resources to plan and implement care in health care settings [1]. This process is foundational to the nursing 
profession and consequently to nursing education. To understand and achieve evidence-informed nursing, research 
capacity is required [2]. Educational institutions and educators have a responsibility to support nursing students in acquiring 
competencies to enable them to provide evidence-informed nursing and to “promote a spirit of inquiry, critical thinking, 
openness to change and a philosophy of life-long learning” (p. 2) [1]. Engaging undergraduate nursing students in research, 
however, can be challenging. The limited literature on nursing students’ attitudes towards research has revealed mixed 
results. The purpose of this article is to highlight key experiences of four undergraduate nursing students who are 
enthusiastic about research with the potential to inform the education and training of undergraduate nursing students in 
research. 
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Background 
The literature examining undergraduate nursing students’ perceptions of research is limited and what is available depicts 
somewhat mixed results. Halcomb and Peters [3] identified that nursing students often perceive research as difficult and 
confusing, which may contribute to the distress, anxiety and negative attitudes students often develop in relation to 
research. Kennel, Burns, and Horn [4] noted that anecdotally, nursing students regard engaging in research projects as 
unrealistic given their other responsibilities within educational programs and view research projects as intimidating. In a 
qualitative study examining nursing students’ perceptions of research, Ax and Kincade [5] found that students were 
uncertain about the usefulness of research in practice. Uncertainty was often linked to a lack of understanding of the 
research process or struggling to recall research terminology and skills.  Several students had interesting ideas for future 
research, but had little motivation to follow through with them. Students emphasized this lack of motivation emanated 
from not expecting to study research, and having a poor understanding of the nature and usefulness of nursing research [5]. 
However, more positive perceptions of research were evident in the findings of a study carried out by Bjorkstrom, 
Johnasson, Hamrin, and Athlin [6]. These researchers used a questionnaire to assess Swedish nursing students’ attitudes 
toward research and found that most of the nursing students in their study viewed research positively with 60% expecting 
to use research in their daily work [6]. 

It has been argued that student-research connections are often ignored, with lack of student exposure and involvement in 
research, especially in the early years of undergraduate education [7]. Some authors have gone further and suggested that 
research is invisible to students in university settings. Zamorski [8] reported that students valued being close to research and 
the idea of being a part of a university research community, but felt excluded from research activities due to a lack of 
understanding and lack of access to the research being conducted. Zamorski [8] discovered that lecturers also saw research 
as invisible to students, commenting on research as a private activity where students were only rarely permitted to see 
more than the product. Robertson and Blackler [9] noted that the relationship students have with research varies. In 
interviews with university students enrolled in physics, geography and English programs, Robertson and Blackler [9] found 
some were frustrated with the extent to which research was hidden from them and that students valued an awareness of the 
research community. Robertson and Blackler [9] suggest that this frustration may be caused by delayed student partici- 
pation in the research community and students not understanding their relationship to this community. Students’ lack of 
understanding of their relationship to the research community was linked to an incomplete vision of research and being 
unable to relate what they were learning to disciplinary research [9]. 

Given undergraduate students’ varying views of research and that higher education institutions are increasingly promoting 
undergraduate student exposure to research, discovering ways to inspire students to become involved in research is 
imperative [10]. Our own research experiences as undergraduate nursing students will be discussed in this article in order to 
contribute to this limited body of knowledge and the implications for education and training of undergraduate nursing 
students in research will be highlighted.  

Our research experiences 
The authors include four undergraduate nursing students at the University of Manitoba, Faculty of Nursing, all of whom 
were employed through the Manitoba Centre for Nursing and Health Research (MCNHR) as 2012 summer research 
interns. The research centre summer internship program actively engages undergraduate nursing students by providing 
summer employment opportunities that involve one-on-one collaboration and mentoring by nursing faculty members in 
one or more of their research projects. Depending on the research project, students were expected to participate in various 
ways.  For example, student involvement included recruiting study participants, performing literature searches, assisting 
with ethics proposals, and analyzing transcripts. Each of the interns submitted a narrative of approximately two pages 
describing their experiences with research as research interns and nursing students. These experiences could include any 
involvement or perceptions relating to research, such as personal experiences working with nurse researchers or course- 
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work in the undergraduate program. To guide the narrative process, we were asked to include experiences that generated, 
maintained or diminished our enthusiasm for research. We then individually reviewed each of the narratives, including our 
own narrative, and met to discuss both common and unique experiences. A faculty member also reviewed the narratives 
and met with us at a subsequent meeting to discuss our experiences.  

Research experience highlights 

Factors that generated or maintained passion for research  
In reviewing the narrative accounts of our research related experiences, several common factors were identified that 
helped generate and maintain our passion for research or diminish it. No formal method of analysis was implemented and 
factors were simply analyzed through identification of common experiences and discussion as to whether these 
experiences served to generate and maintain our research passion or diminish it and why. One factor that contributed to our 
passion for research was an underlying love of learning. For example, one co-author stated that she was attracted to 
nursing because it was a career that provided the opportunity to be a life-long learner. This love of learning and desire to be 
a life-long learner was seen as an intrinsic component to our motivation for becoming involved in research. Nursing 
research and consequently nursing knowledge are constantly advancing. As nursing students, research involvement 
allowed us the opportunity to understand what types of questions nurse researchers were asking and why they were asking 
them. We were then able to apply this same method of curiosity to how we view nursing research and practice, allowing us 
to see how this love of learning could be used to advance nursing knowledge through research.  

Collaboration and support were other factors viewed by all students as necessary to generate and maintain our enthusiasm 
for research. Collaboration was defined as working together with others towards a mutually beneficial goal. We 
appreciated the opportunity to work closely alongside nurse researchers, research centre staff and other research interns on 
various projects. Collaboration was also described as contributing to feeling involved and valued in the work of our 
research mentors. One student commented, “They (the researchers) truly respected my opinion and allowed me to have an 
active part in their research process.” Alternatively, support was defined as receiving assistance that benefited the student, 
and consequently the research study, but was just as essential as collaboration to our success and interest in research. Some 
examples of support included research software training sessions, access to a research technician, nursing librarians, and 
administrative staff. Opportunities for collaboration and support, as well as gaining practical skills served to increase 
student confidence. Increased confidence with utilizing and conducting research resulted in students realizing their 
potential as researchers and subsequently their ability to pursue graduate and doctoral studies.   

In addition, through participating in the research process students began to grasp the impact of this work, which 
contributed to their enthusiasm for research. As one student specified, “Another factor that has fostered my passion for 
research is when you get to see the difference it makes.” Given that we all contributed to various research projects, 
everyone agreed that seeing for ourselves the potential impact research had on the health and well-being of people 
reinforced the relationship between research findings and nursing practice. Recognizing the impact of research also 
involved realizing the volume of knowledge yet to be discovered. Gaps in current knowledge acted as incentives to explore 
these un-researched areas. As one student noted, hearing a professor say, “I don’t know” was motivation to examine and 
implement research.   

Factors that diminished passion for research  
The multiple realities of becoming involved in research were an aspect of our experiences that diminished as well as 
generated and maintained our enthusiasm. These realities were defined as students viewing the actuality of multiple 
dimensions of the research process. These dimensions ranged from applying for ethics approval and funding to analyzing 
complex data and often related to acknowledging the time and energy that it takes to conduct research. Delays and tedious 
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tasks often caused students to become frustrated. Yet, the logistics of nursing research also contributed to our enthusiasm 
for research by stimulating us to think critically throughout the research process and overcome these challenges.   

Another aspect that diminished our enthusiasm was the perceived invisibility of research prior to our experiences as 
research interns. As one student commented, “Now I realize that there are amazing researchers here (within the University 
of Manitoba, Faculty of Nursing) who are generating a wealth of knowledge and advancements in patient care. I call it my 
inside look at the faculty.” It was through exposure to the research being conducted within our own nursing faculty that we 
began to see what one student referred to as “a whole new world of research.” Another student stated, “I feel extremely 
fortunate that I have been exposed to this whole other side of nursing.” Making this new world visible contributed to our 
enthusiasm for research and helped us to see what nursing research is and why it is important.          

Implications for undergraduate nursing educators 
As evidenced by our own experiences, for students to feel optimistic about research, it is crucial that aspects serving to 
generate and maintain a student’s enthusiasm for research must outweigh those acting to diminish it. As research interns 
we were given the opportunity to experience an immense number of factors that generated and maintained our interest in 
research. The benefits of undergraduate students working collaboratively with faculty members on original research have 
been documented in the literature. Many of these benefits are similar to those we have reported [11, 12].  

In our experience, the benefits of being involved in research as undergraduate students only surfaced as research became 
more visible. As nursing students, we were not aware of the research conducted by faculty members prior to our 
involvement with the research institute and now had an “inside look” at our faculty. The Boyer Commission on Educating 
Undergraduates in the Research University [13] described research universities as fragmented ecosystems where research 
faculty and undergraduate students exist in disconnected communities where interaction with each other is not expected. 
From our own experiences, this fragmentation has consequences for students realizing the importance of conducting and 
disseminating research and using evidenced-based practice in nursing.   

It is also our view that generating passion for research among undergraduate nursing students directly involved in research 
includes allowing them to see beyond the delays and tedious tasks that constitute some of the challenges associated with 
research. As student research assistants, nursing faculty research mentors worked closely with us to ensure we understood 
the relevance of the project to changing nursing practice and policy. Similar to our own experiences with the challenges of 
research, Vessey and DeMarco [14] noted that when nursing students act as research assistants in a work-for-hire model, 
tasks could become routine and meaningless. In order to promote the possible impact of research, nursing students must be 
given opportunities to grasp the entire research venture [14]. From our own experiences, this connection to the larger scope 
of research and overcoming research related challenges is dependent on the commitment of research mentors and their 
willingness to discuss how students’ tasks relate to the larger research trajectory. 

We agree with the statement made by student researchers interviewed by Zamorski [8] that explicit assistance and 
opportunities are needed for research to be visible in the university setting, also recognizing that not every undergraduate 
student has the opportunity to be directly involved in research. Lingler [15] while reflecting on her own experience as a 
nursing student, focused on the lack of opportunities for nursing faculty to engage undergraduate students in their research 
as a possible reason for students’ lack of awareness. The results from a survey of University of Alberta students, from 14 
different faculties, supports Lingler’s [15] claim. Approximately 55% had experienced both learning research methods and 
an instructor discussing research in class, but almost 20% of the students who responded did not report having any research 
experiences [10]. When given the opportunity to describe the role of research at their university, one theme was that 
research opportunities were not accessible by every student [10]. Zamorski [8] suggests that it seems even when students 
actively search for ways to be involved in research they cannot always find or access them. We see this as a widespread 
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issue that is especially relevant in nursing, as our experiences have enabled us to understand the importance of leading 
edge applied research to nursing practice, promotion, and appreciation of evidence-informed practice.  

This reported lack of awareness and lack of opportunity for students to actively engage in research suggests that we must 
critically reflect on interventions that enable undergraduate students to be a part of an inclusive research community [10]. 
One example is faculty members explaining the relevance of research to course material discussed within their classes and 
participation in mentoring programs [16]. As nursing students, we also see value in the role of clinical nurse educators 
promoting evidence-informed practice, as this was often a key area where nursing research invisibility existed in our own 
experience. In addition, we observed that encouragement by peers promoted awareness and confidence to seek out and 
apply for available research opportunities. Finally, research intern programs such as those offered by our university serve 
to increase the visibility of nursing research. 

Conclusion 
Engaging nursing students in research is necessary for promoting evidence-informed practice, but can be challenging. As 
undergraduate nursing students, we noted factors which contributed to our enthusiasm for research: love of learning, 
opportunities for collaboration, support, confidence, overcoming challenges associated with research, research visibility 
and realizing the impact of research. Research related challenges and the invisibility of research served to diminish our 
enthusiasm. By sharing our own research experiences we hope to inform future education and training of undergraduate 
nursing students in research.  
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